SEPTEMBER 4, 2008 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES
a.
Public Hearing and Action on City Place PUD Zoning District and PUD Site Plan, 1.23 acres, 407-437 South Fifth Avenue.  A request to rezone this site from R4C (Multiple-Family Dwelling District) to PUD (Planned Unit Development District), and a proposal to demolish seven existing buildings (total of 21 existing dwelling units) and to construct a 4½ story, 90-unit apartment building with 97 below-grade parking spaces – Staff Recommendation:  Denial

Kahan described the proposal and showed photographs of the property.

Stewart Beal, of Beal Demolition Contracting, stated that he has been hired to demolish the existing buildings.  He spoke about the specialized recycling plan his company was asked to implement.  When his company demolished buildings, he said, they did everything that could be done to recycle as much as possible.  He stated that they intended to work with three different groups on this project to salvage building materials before demolition took place, such as working with Habitat for Humanity to salvage wood doors, wood trim, wood flooring, kitchen plumbing, other fixtures, etc.  He said they would separate all metals, cut stone, concrete, and wood framing with the goal of recycling over 70 percent of the buildings.  They would take great care to recycle any specialized materials found on the site, he said.

Susan Wineberg, 712 East Ann Street, stated that she was still opposed to this project.  She stated that the Central Area Plan was very direct about preservation of the central area, adding that the structures proposed to be demolished were truly historic buildings connected to several renowned citizens from the past.  In addition to the preservation of the historic buildings, she also was concerned about the loss of landmark trees.  She thought it was a bad idea to have a continuous wall of building along the whole block, noting that many people in this area were trying to convert it back to a single-family, owner-occupied neighborhood.
Piotr Michalowski, 451 South Fourth Avenue, did not think much had changed with this new plan.  There was still the aesthetic problem of this large development taking the place of historic buildings, he said, which would negatively impact the ambiance of the area.  He said it was not just the historical nature of the panorama, but also the significance of a cornerstone of this area, representing a whole vista of this part of the downtown.  He stated that the City’s taxpayers pay a tremendous amount of money to have these master plans implemented and this proposal did not conform to the master plan for this area.  The logic of this escaped him, he said, referring to “Zeitgeist,” a German expression meaning “spirit of age.”  He did not think the fact that this would be a green building or that the existing buildings would be properly demolished changed the concerns.  He believed this was a barbaric destruction of part of Ann Arbor’s legacy.  He did not propose that Ann Arbor become a museum, but said there needed to be appropriate rational for a project such as this.
Ellen Ramsburgh, 1503 Cambridge, concurred with the basis of staff’s recommendation of denial, adding that the intangible value of this section of Ann Arbor was also an appropriate reason to deny the proposal.  She thought salvaging to make up for the loss of the historic structures was an inappropriate direction in which to move.  She stated that the existing buildings had an inherent environmental value, adding that the materials used many years ago to build these houses have prevented the use of new materials all these years.  To create an infill development by demolishing what existed and then building out of scale with the neighborhood did not seem appropriate, she said.  She did not want to lose the character and scale of this neighborhood.
David Meinhart, 411 South Fifth Avenue, resident in one of the houses proposed to be demolished, provided the perspective of a young urbanite living and working in the downtown.  He thought the most pressing concern was the lack of modern, clean, affordable housing in the downtown area.  This problem has caused him to consider living outside of the downtown, he said.  He spoke to two major issues:  Ann Arbor’s seemingly inherent parking shortage and gasoline prices.  This has kept him from moving outside of the downtown, he said, and, as a result, he has chosen to live near his work.  However, he noted that even this option has become increasingly undesirable.  He was faced with the choice of living with many strangers in a cheap, rundown house or much more expensive, upscale housing that he could not afford.  He stated that he had no choice but to compromise his standards as a young professional and he saw the proposed City Place proposal as a viable solution.  He said it was located in a prime location in the downtown, it would be modern and affordable for young professionals and others, and it would offer downtown parking to at least 90 residents.  He carefully reviewed the plans, he said, and found it to be very attractive.  He did not think the height was excessive, the trees would be preserved, and it seemed to fit in well with the area.  He hoped the Planning Commission would consider other views, such as his own.
Ann Eisen, 422 South Fourth Avenue, stated that there was no guarantee as to the price of the proposed units.  In response to the salvage plan, she thought it would be in financial interest of the petitioner, if this project were approved, to salvage the valuable wood and other things in the existing houses.  All of these materials were far more valuable in the houses that were standing there, she said, and would never be reassembled to what they were currently.  She noted that the existing houses on the site were quite rundown and it did not appear that the owner was properly maintaining them.  She asked that the Planning Commission hold its ground to its earlier denial recommendation.

Lars Bjorn, 712 East Ann Street, was very concerned about what the proposal would mean in terms of overall development in the downtown, stated that he has seen a number of tall buildings proposed/approved near the neighborhood and he was worried about the trend that was developing.  He stated that these structures were once protected through an historic preservation district, but that no longer was the case.  These were very important buildings in the City’s history, he said, stating that, together, they created a beautiful cityscape.  It was his prediction that the proposed building would be filled with undergraduate students.  He also noted that the price of the units would be driven by the market.  In general, he said, the least expensive kind of housing was existing houses, not new development.  Since these buildings were owned by the petitioner, he thought the petitioner should address the lack of maintenance.

Christine Crockett, president of the Old Fourth Ward Association, stated that she has been a part of the movement to live downtown, believing that a vibrant city needed young, hip people, but also families.  She agreed that Ann Arbor was getting quite hostile to families in the downtown.  She still heard comments that the downtown was not a good place to raise children, but noted that she raised her son living in the downtown.  The best and greenest housing was housing that already existed, she said.  She believed the loss of the existing houses would tear part of the heart of Ann Arbor.  It was difficult for her to understand why a developer would do something like this for such short-sighted greed when so much could be done by selling the houses and investing where more density was permitted, or rehabilitating the houses so there could be a more balanced mix in the downtown.  She stated that there was no guarantee as to the price of these units, noting how many times a developer has predicted a price only to see it skyrocket.  There was also no guarantee as to who would live in this development, she said.  She thought the existing houses were more valuable as they were with rehabilitation and said she supported staff’s recommendation of denial.  She hoped the Planning Commission would also support denial of the project.

Vivienne Armentrout, 920 Vesper, said she enjoyed the downtown and thought it was a major asset of the community.  She was very concerned about the downtown remaining a viable business environment.  She referred to a recent lecture by Donovan Ripkema, stating that she was impressed by studies he presented insofar that historic structures had an economic benefit to a community and that this block of historic structures so close to the downtown provided much more potential for continued prosperity of the downtown area.  She stated that creative people were drawn to communities that preserved these types of structures.

Jeff Wessinger, a resident of Ann Arbor for 23 years, recalled many of the things he did while growing up in Ann Arbor.  He lived here because he loved this City, he said.  Unfortunately, he said, Ann Arbor could not provide a lifestyle that would cultivate the memories that residents desire.  He said the City was filled with all kinds of people who needed affordable downtown avenues to pursue their dreams.  If the community were interested in continuing to build the future of the City, he said, this type of housing was needed because of its affordability.  He stated that the proposed energy benefits were state of the art and would provide a lifestyle that young professionals desire and that the City needed.  He thought it was most important to ensure that future generations could realize the dreams and that this proposal would help do that.
Alex Ball, 2104 Jackson Place, stated that he has been a student here for over four years and once he graduated, it was his hope that he could live elsewhere.  The proposed City Place development was the type of place he would like to live, he said.  He believed this type of housing was needed in the downtown area.
Ilene Tyler, 126 North Division Street, stated that she was opposed to this project and was glad to see that staff was recommending denial.  She said she moved downtown six years ago for the variety and livelihood of the downtown area, stating that the diversity of the existing housing structures provided that.  This was part of what made Ann Arbor great, she said.  She asked the Planning Commission to keep in mind that a PUD proposal must provide a clear public benefit.  She believed it was overwhelmingly clear that there was no clear public benefit with this proposal, which she hoped would give the Planning Commission confidence to deny the petitioner’s opportunity to destroy the neighborhood.  She stated that the greenest building was the building that was already built.

Kyle Ellicott, 426 Village Green, stated that he was a small business owner in the City and, as a young business professional, he believed Ann Arbor needed more housing choices in the downtown area.  He stated that about a year a half ago, he considered moving out of state because it was difficult to find a decent place to live in the downtown.  He ended up moving out of the downtown because he was only able to find rundown housing in the downtown.  He believed housing like this would bring more young professionals to the area.  He thought people would be coming to live in the downtown area because of modern housing, not historic homes.  He stated that condominiums in the downtown were too expensive and he believed the prices of the proposed units would be more affordable.
John Floyd, 519 Sunset, agreed with the staff recommendation of denial.  He believed the removal of the historic homes would result in a catastrophe.
Glenn Thompson, 100 Longman Lane, a licensed engineer, spoke to the comments regarding affordability for these units.  He stated that the price of steel and concrete has continuously risen over the past ten years.  He believed the petitioner would be unable to build this relatively high-rise structure with expensive elevators without spending a great deal of money for the necessary materials.  Even if the units were designed to be as small as possible to increase the return, he noted that they would still need kitchens and bathrooms, which were the most expensive rooms to build.  It was simply not practical to hold this up as an inexpensive form of housing, he said, adding that the least expensive route was to slowly and steadily refurbish the existing homes.
Alex deParry, petitioner, stated that he has owned these properties for many years and there became a point where redevelopment was appropriate.  He stated that this was not a quiet single-family neighborhood; rather, almost all of it was multiple-family uses on a major thoroughfare.  He did not start this process without serious deliberation, he said.  He first considered building within the existing zoning without variances, which would have resulted in a student project.  The proposal before Commission tonight, he said, provided significant and real benefits to the City.  He stated that he revised the plans to incorporate suggestions made the last time this was before the Planning Commission, such as reducing the number of units, adding parkland, and reserving 38 units for residents earning less than the average median income.  He was disappointed in the staff report, which failed to state how this proposal met master plan goals.  He believed this proposal met the PUD standards and that it should receive a positive recommendation.  He believed this proposal was far superior to an earlier design under the R4C zoning.

David Birchler, president of Birchler Arroyo Associates, a community and transportation planning firm, stated that he was a certified urban planner and official spokesperson for the City Place proposal.  He stated that the most important component of a neighborhood was the people, not the structures, as well as a mix of housing types with a variety of densities and income levels.  This location was in the South Central Neighborhood, he said.  He stated that the existing residential component of this piece of property was student rental buildings with no mix of housing, no range of income levels and no affordability element.  A brownstone style apartment building with underground parking, he said, such as what was proposed, would provide character, variety and housing opportunities in this neighborhood.  He said the type and quality of the proposal echoed the quality of materials used in other parts of Ann Arbor.  While the form may be different, he said, it was compatible in character and appearance with the neighborhood.   He stated that the 1992 Central Area Plan contained over 40 pages of problem statements, goals and actions, which could not be applied literally to a single lot or a particular grouping of lots.  He believed the goals of the Central Area Plan were to encourage the development of new architecture, to protect and maintain the diversity of people and housing, to expand the supply of housing, to educate the public about affordable housing in order to minimize neighborhood resistance, and to facilitate private initiatives to develop affordable housing.  He stated that the Downtown Residential Task Force was charged with developing strategies and recommendations to facilitate downtown residential development.  This property directly abutted the area of the study, he said.  The task force recommended a goal of 1,000 units in and near the downtown, he said, and this proposal would supply 9 percent of that goal.  If single-family homes were to exist on these lots, he said, only those with higher incomes would be able to afford them.  It was his professional opinion that this project was compatible with the neighborhood and that it provided an appropriate location for housing.

Brad Moore, of J. Bradley Moore & Associates, representing the petitioner, stated that the proposed building has been reduced in size, length and the number of dwelling units.  It was also lower than other existing proposed buildings, he said, such as Ashley Terrace, Baker Commons, and many University structures.  He stated that the building would have sloped and gabled roofs, it would use traditional materials, and the building mass would be divided into three separate areas with a notch in the building.  The bays would be further broken down into modules of characteristics giving a brownstone appearance, he said.  He stated that the building has been set back from the front property line to maintain a traditional green space and that the pedestrian orientation would be enhanced by the inclusion of three pedestrian park amenities on the site.  There would be a row house appearance with sidewalks leading up to the front porches, he said.  He added that the underground parking would be out of sight and the building’s proximity to the downtown would help reduce motorized vehicular use.  He believed the proposed building and design were appropriate for the site and compatible with the surrounding area.

Thomas Dowds, of J. Bradley Moore & Associates, spoke regarding energy issues.  He stated that this proposal was designed to meet energy star ratings for apartment buildings, such as spray foam insulation for exterior walls, energy efficient windows, time-controlled lighting, programmable thermostats, high efficiency energy star appliances standard, and geo thermal heating/cooling systems.  He stated that nearly 100 percent of the dwelling units would meet Type A or B accessibility requirements.  He stated that this proposal would provide workforce housing in the downtown in a more safe and environmental manner than what was currently on the site.

Jamie Gorenflo, of Midwestern Consulting, representing the petitioner, thought there was a false belief that there were only two choices for this property:  the proposed PUD or preserving the existing houses on the site.  This was not the case, he said.  He said the petitioner was in the process of establishing an alternative plan for the property using the existing R4C zoning, which would consist of two buildings with six bedrooms in each of the 24 units.  This would result in 144 people in two square buildings with little architectural detail, he said.  He showed a conceptual elevation of how that project might look. He emphasized that there were a number of benefits offered through this PUD, such as energy efficient construction, affordable housing, modernization, open space, landscaping, and architectural interest.

Barbara Copi, 1601 Cambridge, stated that she has been interested in listening to this discussion and was curious as to what was considered affordable housing.  She stated that nothing has been said about the sizes of the proposed units.  

Bob Snyder, president of the South University Neighborhood Association, stated that he liked what he saw with this proposal:  four and a half stories tall, 97 underground parking spaces, appealing architecture.  He said he would like to see this at the corner of South University and South Forest.
Scott Munzel, 121 West Washington Street, representing the petitioner, believed that staff had failed to mention other City policies with which this plan was consistent.  He noted that there were many consistencies with the Central Area Plan as well.  He said the environmental issues of City policies had not been mentioned; for instance, this proposal was consistent with the Mayor’s energy challenge and environmental master plan.  He said there were two ways this project was environmentally sustainable:  the geo thermal system would reduce the amount of energy and the carbon footprint, and it would house more people using the same amount of energy as the existing houses.  He stated that this project was very important because SEMCOG (Southeastern Michigan Council of Governments) predicted an additional 5,000 jobs by the year 2015.  He stated that the Urban Land Institute says greenhouse emissions cannot be reduced without reducing the number of miles driven.  This meant that the City would have to deal with more compact development in urban cores, he said, noting that a project such as City Place would reduce vehicle miles traveled by approximately 30 percent.  He was not unsympathetic to historic preservation concerns, but said addressing global warming would require sacrifice.  If Ann Arbor was not willing to make the sacrifice, he questioned who would.  He believed this proposal met the PUD standards.

Ray Detter, 120 North Division Street, was pleased with the staff recommendation of denial, stating that it was based on all the right reasons.  He did not think the proposal provided an overall beneficial effect for the City, stating that he thought it would have a detrimental effect on public welfare and it was inconsistent with master plans.  He believed this proposal ignored the R4C zoning district standards and stated that a PUD was not the proper method to change a zoning.  This was not the downtown, he said, it was a neighborhood and it should be protected from inappropriate development.  He stated that this project could be built in any other part of the country that did not have the same values as Ann Arbor.

Noting no further speakers, Bona declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Borum, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the City Place PUD Zoning District and Supplemental Regulations, and PUD Site Plan and Development Agreement.
Bona asked for further explanation as to what was considered affordable, particularly the 80 percent and 90 percent AMI.
Kahan referred to page six of the staff report which contained information about the affordable housing issue.  He said the proposal was to make 38 units affordable to residents earning less than 90 percent of the current area median income, which would be $96,250 for a family of four and $76,900 for a family of two.  The proposal also included the provision of 14 units available to residents making 80 percent of the AMI, which was $61,500 for a family of four and $49,200 for a family of two.  He did not know the specific range of size of the units, but said there would be a mixture of two, three and four-bedroom units.

Potts thought it was probably true that the community would grow, but she hoped Ann Arbor would not become someplace else as the growth occurred.  One of the things that made Ann Arbor what it was, she said, was the character of some of its older neighborhoods.  She stated that the houses on this property had been here for 150 years, which was not accidental.  They were valued by the community, she said, and she was sorry that they now had an owner who did not value them.  It was true that a property owner had a right to tear down a structure; however, in this case, she said, a public benefit was required to be part of the proposed PUD.  She said the petitioner has listed additional housing in the downtown as a public benefit, but she pointed out that this was not in the downtown.  She did not classify 80 percent of the AMI as low income.  She also did not think Ann Arbor was unaffordable.  She failed to see how this proposal met the PUD standards.  She did not see how stripping this block of its historic homes was a benefit.  With regard to environmental aspects, she stated that every bit of the new construction for this project would have to be manufactured somewhere using energy.  Huge amounts of energy and materials would go into any new building, she said.  It was true that older houses required more money to improve energy efficiency, she said, but well-built historic houses could exist for years and years.  She stated that if the houses were in poor condition, it was usually due to property owner neglect.  With regard to affordability, she stated that this could not be regulated through the development agreement.  Because these houses have existed for so long in this community, she would find it difficult to find anything as a worthy replacement.  She believed the sections of the Central Area Plan quoted in the staff report were the heart of the plan and appropriate to use in making the denial recommendation.  She found it disturbing that once again this project has come back before the Planning Commission in a very similar form without much revision, and the petitioner then threatening a more minimal design that met the R4C zoning if the PUD was not approved.  She could not go along with a situation where it seemed as though Commission was being backed into a corner.
Lowenstein asked the petitioner to discuss comments made about affordability, such as how the affordability would be assured and how the petitioner was able to provide affordable units given the cost of construction.
Munzel said the PUD ordinance requires that 15 percent of the units of a residential PUD be made available to people earning at or below 80 percent of the AMI.  He said the petitioner has designated units to meet that requirement.  He said those units would basically be one-bedroom units.  He has had conversations with Jennifer Hall, of Community Development, about the process for providing the affordable housing, adding that the units would be for people whose income did not exceed $43,500 per year.  This was actually 77 percent of the AMI because Ann Arbor’s median income was higher, he said.  He stated that a housing agreement would be created, which would be enforced by Community Development staff, which involved the petitioner demonstrating that the components are being met.  He stated that the other 38 units the petitioner was making available to residents earning 90% of the AMI would involve a separate housing document with Community Development.  He had no doubt that this would be enforced by the City, adding that this project provided affordable housing through a meaningful and enforceable process.
Lowenstein asked how the petitioner would provide the affordable housing given the cost of construction.

deParry stated that the building would not be a steel and concrete high-rise; rather, it would be a frame building, more like a four-story house.  The mezzanine level would be utilized for additional living space, he said.  He stated that an above-ground structure was not that expensive to build compared to a steel and concrete high-rise structure.  He stated that the geothermal system would result in a payback over time and the provision of parking allowed them to increase the cost.  In addition, he noted that there would be one elevator only.  An analysis of the project indicated that it would work, he said.   
Lowenstein asked if the petitioner evaluated the rehabilitation of the existing historic homes and the market for single-family homes.
deParry stated that there was little interest from people purchasing and living in these homes for single families.  He did not believe a market existed, adding that no one would ever buy these houses and convert them for single-use.

Pratt asked about the size of the units.
Moore stated that the smaller units would range between 750 and 790 square feet in size and the larger units would be around 1,200 square feet in size.
Lowenstein stated that she voted against this project the two previous times it was before the Planning Commission.  At the time, she said, she talked about the heartbreak of removing these historic houses, adding that she still felt sad about the loss because they speak a great deal to the history of Ann Arbor.   However, she believed that new history could be created and if a development were worthy of creating that new history, that would help to reduce the sad feeling.  She stated that we, as a government, created historic districts to protect those kinds of houses, and these particular houses were not in an historic district.  Where an historic district has not been established, she said, she did not see where the City could justifiably prohibit demolition of a property owner’s house.  She stated that many people this evening spoke about preserving these houses for families.  She advised caution about this because everyone had different ideas of what a family was, stating that there were many different kinds of families in Ann Arbor.  She said there would be an affordable housing agreement that would be made part of the PUD, adding that affordability was a typical reason to approve a PUD.  She thought the affordability could be enforced.  She stated that the existing houses were very large structures and she thought it was unlikely that they would be renovated into the stereotype of a single-family home.  If any of them were renovated, she said, they likely would be renovated for rental properties; however, she did not think it would be economically feasible for someone to invest hundreds of thousands of dollars into an historic renovation and then rent the building.  For all of these reasons, she said she would vote to recommend approval of the proposal, although with some sadness.  She stated that these properties were not in an historic district and their demolition would likely happen regardless of what the Planning Commission did this evening.  She would rather see a project that has been refined, something appropriate for this location a block from the downtown, something that would make new history.  The people who would live in this development were the types of people Ann Arbor wanted in its downtown:  people who both lived and worked in the downtown and who were able to walk to most places, thereby reducing the amount of vehicle usage.  She noted that the public library would soon be renovated into a large, modern building.  She thought this proposal should be approved because it met the criteria of the PUD ordinance.
Westphal commended everyone for taking time to come to the meeting tonight to provide their comments.   He did not necessarily disagree with anything that had been said this evening, stating that he heard the need for more modern workforce affordable housing, higher density, attractive architecture, and a need for historic preservation and preservation of neighborhood character.  It was his feeling that using the PUD process was a way of sidestepping the existing zoning and replacing it with different characteristics.  The City has approved PUDs in the past, he said, recalling the African American Cultural/Historical Museum recommended for approval last month, which seemed appropriate for that location.  Unfortunately, he said, the Zoning Ordinance in place in his mind prohibited the current proposal.  He said it did not follow the underlying zoning, so he questioned what benefits were being offered to the community.  He referred to the Central Area Plan, which governed this area.  As he has mentioned in previous meetings, it was clear to him that the community vision for this neighborhood and other R4C-zoned neighborhoods surrounding the downtown was to protect, preserve and enhance the character, scale and integrity of the existing housing in established residential areas.  He stated that the scale of this proposal was so contrary to what was recommended in the Central Area Plan that he was unable to consider the notion of balance.  He did not think it was appropriate to approve a PUD just because the alternative was undesirable, but he said this seemed to be a policy issue and not a point to be weighed on this project.  With this in mind, he stated that he could not support the project.  It seemed more appropriate for other areas of the City that were designated for higher density.  He thought the recommendations of the Central Area Plan accurately spoke against this proposal.
Borum stated that this proposal operated on two levels.  The first, he said, had to do with urbanism, as this proposal contained many features the City has sought, such as bringing more people into the pedestrian areas of the City.  He said the Planning Commission has discussed issues of energy and consumption and the way planning affected that, noting that this proposal addressed those issues.  He said the project went above and beyond in terms of energy consumption, reducing traffic, providing underground parking, and providing storm water management for properties that currently had none.  He understood the concern about the loss of the buildings, but he believed the project would be a public benefit to all of the people coming to the community to live.  He appreciated the reduction in the size of the building and the increased setback; however, he noted that there was still just a single entrance onto the street, which was a poor pedestrian feature.  He believed the architecture of the building would be harmful to the City, calling attention to the faux historicism and stating that an attempt to replace an authentic historic structure with one that mimicked it was inappropriate.  He said the reality of the situation of the existing houses was that they were already gone.  He voted against this proposal the last two times, he said, but said tonight he would support it because, overall, he thought this would produce a greater viability for the downtown.

Pratt stated that he was more easily swayed by this type of architecture and echoed the comment that this proposal did look good, but he said it was not really what was intended by the master plan for this area.  He said it has already been decided that the place for higher density was in the core area.  One of his concerns had to do not so much with the density, but that there was not a substantial difference in the number of units between this proposal and what would fit by right.  He also stated that the additional height proposed in this PUD would be so different from what surrounded the property, which caused him concern about setting a precedent for this area and for the whole City.  He believed there were other properly zoned areas where this type of development would fit in more appropriately.

Carlberg agreed with comments made by Commissioner Pratt.  She thought the proposal had many positives, such as energy efficiency, and said she liked the design because it reminded her of brownstones, which she thought was appropriate in this part of town.  She thought this was an historically significant street in Ann Arbor and she had a difficult time supporting the removal of all of these houses, although she recognized the great expense required to rehabilitate them.  She believed approval of this project would set a precedent and direction for other developers who want to come into the City and remove structures on a whole block and replace them with something else.  There were some streets she would support such a development, but not this street, she said, because of its historic significance.  She stated that this proposal also did not comply with the Central Area Plan and said she would not recommend approval.
Woods stated that many pros and cons have been raised this evening.  Even though the design of the project has been scaled down, she was still not persuaded that it was appropriate to approve a PUD for this project in this location.  She said it was unfortunate that the community was losing the houses, due somewhat to neglect, so to address those speakers who talked about it being difficult to live in areas that were rundown, she noted that even new properties could come to that demise if people did not take care of them.  It was her hope that the petitioner would be kind to the community and come up with a development that would be pleasing to the eye because she thought the houses would eventually come down.  She was not persuaded by this proposal and said she would not vote in favor of it.
Bona stated that the last two times this proposal was before the Planning Commission, she emphasized her concern for the items in the Central Area Plan that the staff report has also identified.  In reading the application from the petitioner, she did not believe those Central Area Plan issues had been addressed, such as the scale and character of the project.  She stated that this building looked like the newly proposed D2 district with a front yard setback: the concept of a brownstone or rowhouse that was defined in the interface areas of the downtown.  She did not think the architectural image at all reflected what was in this neighborhood, which was a significant drawback to this project.  She appreciated how the scale had been broken up, but said this was an architectural image that did not exist in Ann Arbor, so to think it responded to the architectural or environmental character of the neighborhood was inaccurate.  Relative to density, she said, the existing zoning for 24 units and 144 bedrooms was not significantly lower than the 164 bedrooms proposed.  A PUD for 144 bedrooms that provided smaller two, three and four-bedroom units was a benefit, she said, and if this project did not go over what was allowed in the R4C district, that would be one obstacle that would be addressed for her.  She thought the proposed height was a problem relative to how it would affect the neighborhood, stating that it would create a greater shadow.  If this PUD were to be more palatable, she said, the three houses in the original historic district would have to be relocated, stating that they were worth preserving.  The energy star rating for the building was significant, she said, and the third party verification of what energy efficiency really was was of value.  She stated that the architectural proportioning in particular would need to respond to the neighborhood, adding that as proposed, the project was blatantly unresponsive to the Central Area Plan. 

A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Borum, Lowenstein


NAYS:
Bona, Carlberg, Potts, Pratt, Westphal, Woods
Motion failed.
